
                             STATE OF FLORIDA
                    DIVISION OF ADMINISTRATIVE HEARINGS

SHARON BROWN,                     )
                                  )
          Petitioner,             )
                                  )
vs.                               )  CASE NO.  91-2805
                                  )
VIKING FIRE PROTECTION INC.,      )
                                  )
          Respondent.             )
__________________________________)

                           RECOMMENDED ORDER

     Pursuant to notice, the Division of Administrative Hearings, by its duly
designated Hearing Officer, K. N. Ayers, held a formal hearing in the above-
styled case on August 6 and 7, 1991, at Tampa, Florida.

                           APPEARANCES

     For Petitioner:  Robert F. McKee, Esquire
                      Post Office Box 75638
                      Tampa, Florida 33675-0638

     For Respondent:  Deborah S. Crumbley, Esquire
                      Post Office Box 639
                      Tampa, Florida 33601

                    STATEMENT OF THE ISSUES

     Whether Petitioner was unlawfully discharged from her job with Respondent
by reason of her marital status.

                    PRELIMINARY STATEMENT

     By Charge of Discrimination dated June 12, 1989, Sharon Brown, Petitioner,
contends she was discharged from her position as Office Manager/Purchasing Agent
at the Tampa office of Viking Fire Protection, Inc., Respondent, by reason of
her marital status.  After an investigation by the Commission on Human
Relations, a determination and redetermination, and failure to reconcile the
dispute, the matter was referred to the Division of Administrative Hearings, and
these proceedings followed.  At the hearing Petitioner called four witnesses,
Respondent called three witnesses and 16 exhibits were admitted into evidence.
Proposed findings have been submitted by the parties.  Those proposed findings
are generally accepted.  However, those findings that are not accepted, are as
noted in the Appendix attached hereto and made a part hereof.  Having considered
all testimony and documentary evidence admitted, I submit the following.

                       FINDINGS OF FACT

     1.  Viking Fire Protection, Inc. (Viking), is a small corporation, the
majority of whose stock is owned by William C. Reynolds, Chairman of the Board.



Thomas S. Waller is President of Viking.  In 1989, Viking was the employer of
Sharon Brown.

     2.  Viking is headquartered in Atlanta, Georgia, and had some seven or
eight branch offices in southeastern United States with one of these operations
located at Tampa, Florida.

     3.  In 1984, the principle officers of Viking were not satisfied with the
operation of the Tampa facility and decided to recruit a new manager for this
operation.

     4.  Sam Brown had worked for Viking in Atlanta some years previously and
was deemed well qualified to take over the Tampa facility.  At the time Brown
was hired to manage the facility in Tampa, he was working for Central Fire
Protection, Inc., a competitor of Viking in Atlanta.

     5.  Petitioner, Sharon Brown, had worked in the Viking Atlanta office
during the time Sam Brown was working for Viking.  Sharon and Sam were unmarried
at this time, but had commenced a personal relationship.  When Sam Brown went to
work for Central Fire Protection, Inc., Petitioner also joined Central and
worked under Sam Brown at this company.

     6.  When Sam Brown was offered the job as manager of the Tampa office of
Viking in 1984, which included the title of Vice President and some stock in
Viking, he accepted and moved to Tampa in August 1984.

     7.  Petitioner quit her job at Central and accompanied Sam Brown to Tampa.
Petitioner was initially employed in Tampa by Seaboard Fire Protection in
September 1984, and resigned in the latter part of October to work for Viking.
On October 27, 1984, Petitioner and Sam Brown married.

     8.  Shortly after Sam Brown arrived in Tampa, Essie Reynolds, the sister-
in-law of William C. Reynolds, resigned from the Tampa Viking office, and Sam
Brown strongly recommended that Petitioner be employed to replace her.  Brown
argued that since Petitioner knew the company procedures and paperwork, she
could come in and supervise the office without much training.

     9.  Reynolds, on a visit to Tampa shortly after Sam Brown became manager,
had dinner with the Browns at a restaurant and after dinner returned to the
Brown's home.  During dinner, Sam Brown promoted Petitioner's hiring, then when
the three returned to Brown's home, Reynolds and Petitioner went into another
room to work out the details of Petitioner's salary, duties, etc.  That evening,
Reynolds hired Petitioner, and she became Office Manager at the Tampa Viking
office.

     10.  In 1986, Waller became President of Viking.  The Tampa office was not
as profitable as Waller hoped it would be, and he, Waller, concluded that the
Tampa office could function with only two clerical people, the same number in
the office Waller managed in North Carolina.  At that time, three clerical
employees, including Petitioner, were employed in the Tampa office.

     11.  Viking had a general policy of giving employees annual raises to
compensate for cost of living increases.  The raise was not always the same
percentage for all employees, but usually averaged four or five per cent.  Each
manager was directed to submit a list of recommended increases to Viking's
President for approval.



     12.  In late 1985, Sam Brown submitted a list of employees at the Tampa
facility with recommended raises.  The raise recommended for Sharon Brown was
considerably higher than the raises recommended for other personnel.  Before
this recommendation had been approved, Waller learned that Sam Brown had started
paying Sharon Brown the sum recommended.  This resulted in Exhibit 13, a letter
from Waller to Brown, expressing Waller's displeasure.

     13.  Although Waller did not believe the Tampa office needed the three
clerical people working there, he hesitated to recommend to Reynolds the
termination of Sharon Brown because he believed if Sharon was dismissed, Sam
Brown would also leave.  They still hoped that Sam Brown could turn around the
Tampa operation.

     14.  In 1986, Sam Brown had recommended a change in the manner of paying
the Florida sales tax.  When implemented and programmed into the computer, this
resulted in Viking not paying sales tax on pump purchases.  At this time, Sharon
Brown supervised the payment of sales tax in Florida.   An audit by the Florida
Department of Revenue, resulted in a charge of some $45,000 to Viking for sales
taxes, penalties and interest in 1989.

     15.  Waller came to the conclusion that Brown was not following policies
established by the headquarter's office and was antagonistic towards those
policies.  He and Reynolds discussed the performance of Sam Brown during the
last quarter of 1988 and determined he needed to be replaced.

     16.  On January 4, 1989, Reynolds and Waller came to the Tampa Viking
office and met with Sam Brown.  During this meeting, they told Brown that his
resignation was wanted.  When Brown refused to resign without a charging letter,
he was then placed on leave with pay until the end of January, during which time
the Board of Directors would take action on the recommendation to dismiss him.

     17.  When Brown asked about Petitioner, he was told she would have to go
also.  Brown commented that Sharon wouldn't stay anyway and asked to be allowed
to break the news to his wife.  He did so, and both packed up their possessions
and departed on January 4, 1989.  Petitioner asked to talk to Waller which was
granted, and she discussed her pay for accumulated leave and continuing health
insurance.  She raised no questions regarding her termination.

     18.  Both Reynolds and Waller considered the Browns to be a "team" and
never considered the possibility of Sam Brown leaving and Sharon remaining at
Viking.

     19.  The fire protection business is a very competitive business with
generally small companies vying for the available business.  When an employee
leaves one fire protection company, he usually starts to work for a competitor.
After being terminated by Viking, Sam Brown joined with another man and formed a
company in competition with Viking.

     20.  Respondent's testimony that it would be contrary to the company's
interest to keep Petitioner on the payroll while her husband operated a
competing business was objected to on grounds this is an affirmative defense of
bona fide occupational qualifications and was not pled.  At the hearing, ruling
on that objection was reserved.  That objection is now overruled.  In the
Petition for Relief, one of the disputed issues of material fact alleged is
whether Viking terminated the employment of Petitioner for legitimate,
nondiscriminatory reasons.



     21.  Following Petitioner's termination, no replacement was hired.  The
bookkeeping work originally performed by Petitioner had earlier been transferred
to the Atlanta office, as had the major functions of purchasing agent.  The shop
foreman, Daniel Kennedy, was given the additional duty of preparing purchase
orders which had been part of Petitioner's duties, and other of her clerical
duties were taken over by the remaining two clerical persons in the office.

     22.  A new manager was installed to replace Sam Brown on January 4, 1989.
In late 1989, the Viking Tampa operation was still not meeting business
expectations, and the Tampa facility was closed.  Pending contracts were
subcontracted out to a new company headed by Larry Morris, the individual who
succeeded Brown as manager.  Most of Viking's employees were employed by Morris.
Viking had no financial interest in the Morris organization.

                         CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

     23.  The Division of Administrative Hearings has jurisdiction over the
parties to, and the subject matter of, these proceedings.  Section 760.10(1),
Florida Statutes, makes it an unlawful employment practice for an employer to
discriminate against an employee because of that person's marital status.
Chapter 760, Florida Statutes, is patterned after Title VII of the Civil Rights
Act of 1964, 42 U.S.C., Sec. 2000e, et seq., Hargis v. School Board of Leon
County, 400 So.2d 103, 108, n. 2 (Fla. 1st DCA 1981).  Although marital status
is not included in 42 U.S.C., Sec. 2000e, et seq. (Title VII), the principles
established for determining other forms of discrimination are applicable to
marital discrimination.  As such, Federal precedent construing provisions of
Title VII should be accorded great deference.  Pasco County School Board v.
P.E.R.C., 353 So.2d 108, 116 (Fla. 1st DCA 1979); Wood v. K-Mart Corp., 10
F.A.L.R. 6189 (FCHR 1985).

     24.  The Supreme Court established, and later clarified, the burden of
proof in disparate treatment cases in McDonald Douglas v. Green, 411 U.S. 792
(1973), and Texas Department of Community Affairs v. Burdine, 450 U.S. 248
(1980).  The F.C.H.R. has adopted this evidentiary model.  Kirkpatrick v. Howard
Johnson Co., F.A.L.R. 5468, 5475 (FCHR 1985).

     25.  McDonald Douglas places upon the plaintiff the initial burden of
proving a prima facie case of discrimination.  Where discriminatory discharge is
claimed, a prima facie case is proved under the McDonald Douglas approach by
showing (1) The plaintiff is qualified for the position; (2) She was discharged;
and (3) She was replaced by a person outside the protected class.  Lee v.
Russell County Board of Education, 684 F.2d 769 (11th Cir. 1982); Maggio v.
Martin Marietta Aerospace, 9 F.A.L.R. 2168 (FCHR 1986).

     26.  Proving a prima facie case serves to eliminate the most common
nondiscriminatory reasons for the plaintiff's disparate treatment.  See,
Teamsters v. U.S., 431 U.S. 324, 358 and n. 44 (1977).  It is not, however, the
equivalent of a factual finding of discrimination.  It is simply proof of
actions taken by the employee from which discriminatory animus is inferred
because experience has proved in the absence of any other explanation it is more
likely than not that those actions were bottomed on impermissible
considerations.  The presumption is that more often than not people do not act
in a totally arbitrary manner, without any underlying reason, in a business
setting.  Furnco Construction Corp. v. Waters, 438 U.S. 567, 576 (1978).

     27.  Here Petitioner's job was not refilled.  She was the highest paid
clerical employee at the Tampa office, and the corporate officers were



interested in reducing costs at this facility.  The President of Viking, Tom
Waller, had long deemed Petitioner's position unnecessary to effectively operate
the Tampa office.  No action to terminate Petitioner earlier had been taken
because of the belief that if Petitioner was terminated, Sam Brown would also
leave; and the hope remained that Sam Brown would succeed in turning around the
Tampa facility.

     28.  With respect to the evidence presented regarding Petitioner's
termination because of her relationship with Sam Brown and the adverse business
consequences that would result if she was retained at Viking after Sam Brown was
terminated, that evidence did not constitute an affirmative defense which had to
be pled before evidence could be presented on this issue.  This defense is not
an avoidance of liability by Respondent, but more like a general denial of the
allegation that Petitioner was terminated because of her marital status.

     29.  Black's Law Dictionary, Third Edition, defines Affirmative Defense as
"new matter constituting a defense; new matter which, assuming the complaint to
be true, constitutes a defense to it."  Furthermore, this issue is raised in the
Petition for Relief where, in paragraph 4, Petitioner alleges disputed issues to
be "whether the Respondent terminated the Petitioner's employment for
legitimate, nondiscriminatory reasons."  Further, under the ultimate facts
alleged in paragraph 5 of the petition, subparagraph (4) alleges Viking decided
to terminate the employment of Petitioner because she was married to Sam Brown,
not because she was a married woman.

     30.  Respondent has presented evidence that Petitioner was terminated
because her position was not needed.  This evidence is corroborated by the fact
that no replacement was hired.  No evidence was presented to indicate that
Respondent had any discriminatory policy involving the employment of persons
based on their marital status, or that Petitioner was terminated by reason of
her marital status.  However, it is accepted that one of the reasons Petitioner
was terminated was because of her relationship with Sam Brown.  That same reason
would have existed had Petitioner not been married to Sam Brown but cohabitated
with him.  Respondent saw a very definite danger to future successful operations
of the Tampa Viking office if Petitioner's employment with Viking continued
while Sam Brown worked for a competing company.  That this apprehension of
danger was real is confirmed by the fact that Sam Brown, did, in fact, start up
a business in direct competition with Viking, and then bid on the same projects
for which Viking competed.  In this regard, this case is on all fours with
National Industries v. Florida Commission on Human Relation, 527 So.2d 894 (Fla.
5th DCA 1988).

     31.  Additionally, assuming for this purpose that Petitioner presented a
prima facie case, this reflects similar issues decided in Price Waterhouse v.
Hopkins, 109 S.Ct. 1775 (1989), where part of the motivation for termination is
discriminatory then the employee must prove by a preponderance of the evidence
that it would have made the same decision, even if discriminatory animus had not
been a motivating part of its decision.  Respondent here has not met the Price
Waterhouse burden because Petitioner would not have been terminated so long as
Sam Brown remained as manager of the Tampa facility.  However, this was not
because Petitioner was essential to the Tampa office, but because Respondent
believed Sam Brown would leave if Petitioner was terminated, and at that time
Sam Brown was deemed essential.

     32.  From the foregoing, it is concluded that Petitioner has failed to
prove a prima facie case of discrimination because the position from which she
was terminated was not filled.  It is further concluded that Petitioner was not



terminated because she was married but because of her involvement with Sam
Brown.  Petitioner's termination was not related to the fact that she was
married per se, but solely by reason of the person to whom she was married.
This does not constitute discrimination by reason of marital status.  National
Industries v. F.C.H.R., supra.

                       RECOMMENDATION

     It is recommended that the Petition for Relief filed by Sharon Brown
against Viking Fire Protection, Inc., be dismissed.

     RECOMMENDED this 18th day of September, 1991, in Tallahassee, Florida.

                              __________________________________
                              K. N. AYERS
                              Hearing Officer
                              Division of Administrative Hearings
                              The Desoto Building
                              1230 Apalachee Parkway
                              Tallahassee, FL 32399-1550
                              (904) 488-9675

                              Filed with the Clerk of the
                              Division of Administrative Hearings
                              this 18th day of September, 1991.

       APPENDIX TO RECOMMENDED ORDER, CASE NO. 91-2805

Treatment accorded Petitioner's proposed findings:

1-7    Accepted.

8      Generally accepted.  However, there was
                 unrebutted evidence that Tom Waller
       believed the Tampa office did not need
       the three or four clerical employees, but
       could effectively operate with two clerical
       employees.  After Petitioner's termination,
       her position was not filled, and any increase
       in payroll at the Tampa facility was due to
       additional people hired to install systems.

9      Generally accepted.  What would have happened
       had Petitioner still been employed when the
       Department of Revenue audit revealed the
       nonpayment of sales tax on pumps purchased
       is speculation and has been disregarded.

Treatment accorded Respondent's proposed findings:

1-7    Accepted.  Those not included in H.O.'s
       findings were deemed unnecessary to the
       conclusions reached.



8      Accepted, except that Sam Brown moved to
       Florida in August 1984.

9-25   Accepted.  Those not included in H.O. findings
       were deemed unnecessary to the conclusions
       reached.

26     Rejected.  Clerical employees dropped from
       three to two upon Petitioner's termination.

27-29  Accepted.

30     Accepted, except with regard to the speculation
       regarding Petitioner's likely dismissal.

31     Accepted.

COPIES FURNISHED:

Robert F. McKee, Esquire
Post Office Box 75638
Tampa, FL 33675-0638

Deborah S. Crumbley, Esquire
Post Office Box 639
Tampa, FL 33601

Dana Baird
General Counsel
Florida Commission on Human
 Relations
325 John Knox Road
Building F, Suite 240
Tallahassee, FL 32399-1570

Margaret Jones, Clerk
Florida Commission on Human
 Relations
325 John Knox Road
Building F, Suite 240
Tallahassee, FL 32399-1570

           NOTICE OF RIGHT TO SUBMIT EXCEPTIONS:

All parties have the right to submit written exceptions to this Recommended
Order.  All agencies allow each party at least 10 days in which to submit
written exceptions.  Some agencies allow a larger period within which to submit
written exceptions.  You should contact the agency that will issue the final
order in this case concerning agency rules on the deadline for filing exceptions
to this Recommended Order.  Any exceptions to this Recommended Order should be
filed with the agency that will issue the final order in this case.



=================================================================
                         AGENCY FINAL ORDER
=================================================================

                          STATE OF FLORIDA
                   COMMISSION ON HUMAN RELATIONS

SHARON BROWN,                       EEOC CASE NO. n/a

           Petitioner,              FCHR CASE NO. 89-6765

vs.                                 DOAH CASE NO. 91-2805

VIKING FIRE PROTECTION, INC.,       FCHR ORDER NO. 92-016

           Respondent.
_______________________________/

               FINAL ORDER DISMISSING PETITION FOR
                     RELIEF FROM AN UNLAWFUL
                       EMPLOYMENT PRACTICE

                       PRELIMINARY MATTERS

     Petitioner Sharon Brown filed a complaint of discrimination with the
Commission pursuant to the Human Rights Act of 1977, as amended.  Sections
760.01-760.10, Fla. Stat. (1991).  Petitioner alleged Respondent Viking Fire
Protection, Inc., unlawfully discriminated against her on the basis of her
marital status (identity of spouse).

     The allegations of discrimination set forth in the complaint were
investigated.  On November 30, 1990, the Executive Director found reasonable
cause to believe an unlawful employment practice had occurred.  Respondent then
filed a request for a redetermination.  On February 19, 1991, the prior
determination of cause was affirmed.

     Thereafter, Petitioner filed a Petition for Relief from an Unlawful
Employment Practice, requesting that a formal proceeding be conducted on the
claim.  The petition was referred to the Division of Administrative Hearings
(DOAH).  Fla. Admin. Code Rule 22T-8.016(1).  On September 18, 1991, DOAH
Hearing Officer K. N. Ayers entered a Recommended Order of dismissal.

     Public deliberations were held on February 20, 1992, in Tallahassee,
Florida before this panel of Commissioners.

               EXCEPTIONS TO THE RECOMMENDED ORDER

     Petitioner filed four exceptions to the hearing officer's Recommended
Order, one of which is factual in nature.  The Petitioner's factual exception is
as follows:

     1.  The hearing officer's finding that Respondent would have fired
Petitioner if she "had not been married to Sam Brown but cohabitated with him"
is not supported by competent substantial evidence.



     It is the hearing officer's function to consider all of the evidence
presented and reach ultimate conclusions of fact based upon competent
substantial evidence by resolving conflicts, judging the credibility of
witnesses and drawing permissible inferences therefrom.  If the evidence
supports two inconsistent findings, it is the hearing officer's role to decide
between them.  Heifetz v. Department of Business Regulations, 475 So.2d 1277
(Fla. 1st DCA 1985); DeGroot v. Sheffield, 95 So.2d 912 (Fla. 1957)

     The panel rejects Petitioner's exception in that the record contains at
least some competent substantial evidence supportive of this factual finding.
In the presence of such evidence, the panel will not disturb the hearing
officer's finding as to disputed facts.  Brevard County Sheriff's Department v.
FCHR, 429 So.2d 1235 (Fla. 5th DCA 1983); City of Umatilla v. PERC, 422 So.2d
905 (Fla. 5th DCA 1982).

     Petitioner made three exceptions to the hearing officer's conclusions of
law.  Summarized, they are as follows:

     2.  The hearing officer incorrectly concluded that Petitioner failed to
establish a prima facie case of discriminatory discharge as required under
McDonnell Douglas Corp. v. Green, 411 U.S. 792 (1973), in that her position was
not filled after her discharge.

     3.  The hearing officer incorrectly applied a narrow interpretation of the
protection granted by the marital status provision under Florida's Human Rights
Act of 1977, as amended.

     4.  The hearing officer incorrectly allowed Respondent to present evidence
in support of a "business necessity" defense which Respondent had failed to
plead in its answer.

     Petitioner's second exception has merit in that Petitioner met her burden
of establishing a prima facie case of discriminatory discharge, but she did so
through direct evidence rather than through the McDonnell Douglas analysis.  The
hearing officer incorrectly applied the burden shifting model set forth in
McDonnell Douglas, supra, which is designed for cases involving disparate
treatment.

     If there is direct evidence that discrimination played a role, wholly or
partially, in the employer's decision, the Supreme Court has held that the
shifting burdens of proof set forth in McDonnell Douglas are not applicable.
Trans World Airlines, Inc. v. Thurston, 469 U.S. 111 (1985).  Instead, where
Petitioner establishes his/her prima facie case by virtue of direct evidence,
the burden then shifts to the Respondent to show by a preponderance of the
evidence that it would have made the same employment decision(s) in the absence
of the discriminatory motive.  Wall v. Trust Co. Of Georgia, 946 F.2d 805 (11th
Cir. 1991); Lee v. Russell County Board of Education, 684 F.2d 769 (11th Cir.
1982).

     Consequently, the burden shifted to the Respondent to prove by a
preponderance of the evidence that it would have discharged the Petitioner even
if she had not been married to Sam Brown.  Respondent met this burden.  The
hearing officer credited Respondent's testimony that it would have taken the
same action had Petitioner been cohabitating with Sam Brown. Recommended Order,
page 10.  Respondent produced evidence that Petitioner's discharge was triggered
by the close personal and working relationships she and Sam Brown had together.



The hearing officer credited Respondent's belief that "the Browns were a team."
Recommended order, page 6.  This belief was supported by competent, substantial
evidence regarding the couple's conduct and employment history before and after
they were married.

     Additionally, there was evidence introduced that fire protection is a
limited and highly competitive industry.  Based thereon, the hearing officer
found that Respondent had a valid reason to believe that Sam Brown would work
for or with a direct competitor of Respondent after his dismissal.  Such a
situation would create a conflict of interest if Petitioner remained employed
with Respondent.

     Petitioner's third exception regarding the scope of protection afforded by
"marital status" under Florida law has merit.  The hearing officer incorrectly
applied a narrow interpretation of the term "marital status."  In the
Recommended Order, the hearing officer concluded:

          Petitioner was not terminated because she was
          married but because of her involvement with Sam Brown.
          Petitioner's termination was not related to the fact
          that she was married per se, but solely by reason of
          the person to whom she was married.  This does not
          constitute discrimination by reason of marital status.

Recommended Order, page 11.  The hearing officer cites National Industries v.
FCHR, 527 So.2d 894 (Fla. 5th DCA 1988), in support of his statement.  The Fifth
District distinguished the Commission's interpretation of the term "marital
status" in Owens v. Upper Pinellas Ass'n for Retarded Citizens, 8 FALR 438 (FCHR
September 10, 1985), aff'd without opinion, 495 So.2d 754 (Fla. 2nd DCA 1986),
from that in Morand.

     In Owens the Commission stated:

          We interpret the term "marital status" broadly to
          include one's relationship to one's spouse, rather than
          narrowly to include only the fact that one is married,
          single, divorced or widowed.

8 FALR 438, 440 (FCHR September 10, 1985), aff'd without opinion, 495 So.2d 754
(Fla. 2nd DCA 1986); Accord Cook v. St. Petersburg Motor Club, supra.

     We reaffirm the Owens analysis and interpretation and accordingly, accept
Petitioner's third exception. 1/

     Petitioner's fourth and final exception regarding the inadmissibility of
evidence introduced by Respondent to support a business necessity defense when
such defense was not formally plead in the Respondent's answer is without merit.

     Petitioner cites Rule 22T-9.008(4)(c), Fla. Admin. Code Ann. (1982) as
authority:

          The answer shall include a specific, detailed statement
          of any affirmative defense.  Failure to plead an
          affirmative defense shall constitute a waiver of that
          defense.



In Arnold v. Burger Queen Systems, Inc., 8 FALR 3606 (FCHR May 2, 1986), aff'd,
509 So.2d 958 (Fla. 2nd DCA 1987), the Commission held that Rule 22T-9.008(4) is
a procedural rule designed to ensure that Petitioner is afforded notice as to
which issues will be tried.  Due to the harsh consequences involved if a party
fails to abide by the various provisions in Rule 22T-9.008(4), the Commission
stated:

          application of the rule should be applied
          cautiously after considering all relevant factors such
          as the prejudice suffered by Petitioner and the reasons
          articulated by Respondent for not complying with the
          rule.

Arnold, 8 FALR at 3609.  The Commission determined that application of the rule
must be consistent with section 120.57(1)(b)4, Florida Statutes (1991), which
gives each party the broad right to "present evidence and argument on all issues
involved, to conduct cross-examination and submit rebuttal evidence.  The
Commission found the Petitioner was not prejudiced by the Respondent's failure
to timely file an answer containing disputed factual issues, where the
Petitioner knew or should have known that the hearing officer was planning to
hear evidence from both parties regarding the alleged discriminatory practice.

     Here, the Petitioner knew or should have known that the hearing officer was
planning to hear evidence from the Respondent in justification of its decision
to terminate Petitioner.  Thus, Respondent did not unduly prejudice Petitioner
by failing to include the affirmative defense of "business necessity" in its
answer.

                          FINDINGS OF FACT

      We have considered the hearing officer's Findings of Fact and are mindful
of the record in this cause.  As he hearing officer's findings are supported by
Competent substantial evidence, they are hereby adopted.  Section
120.57(1)(b)10, Fla. Stat. (1991).

                         CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

     Except as previously discussed herein, we agree with the hearing officer's
analysis of the legal issues and conclusions based upon the factual findings.
Accordingly, we adopt the hearing officer's conclusions as modified.

                            DISMISSAL

     The Petition for Relief from an Unlawful Employment Practice and the
complaint of discrimination are DISMISSED with prejudice.

     The parties have the right to seek judicial review of this Order.  The
Commission and the appropriate district court of appeal must receive a notice of
appeal within 30 days of the date this Order is filed with the clerk of the
Commission.  Explanation of the right to appeal is found in Section 120.68,
Florida Statutes, and in Florida Rules of Appellate Procedure 9.110(b)(c).



     DONE AND ORDERED this 20th day of April 1992.

     FOR THE FLORIDA COMMISSION ON HUMAN RELATIONS:

                            BY:_______________________________
                            Commissioner Geraldine F. Thompson,
                            Panel Chairperson;
                            Commissioner Marc C. Little,
                            Commissioner Jack Robertson.

     FILED this 27th day of May 1992 in Tallahassee, Florida.

                            _________________________
                            Clerk of the Commission

                             ENDNOTE

1/  At the deliberation, Commission Marc Little voted to deny Petitioner's
exception and accept the narrow definition of `martial status' under the Human
Rights Act.  Afterwards, he informed the legal advisor to the panel that he had
not meant to vote against the broad definition and only did so based on the
confusing discussion that had occurred at the time the vote was taken.

COPIES FURNISHED:

Robert F. McKee, Attorney for Petitioner
Deborah S. Crumbley, Attorney for Respondent ,
K. N. Ayers, DOAH Hearing Officer
Danica W. Parker, Legal Advisor for Commission Panel


